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June 4, 2003

MEMORANDUM
TO:
Council Members

FROM:
Mark Fritsch

SUBJECT:
Funding Request - Project 1983-350-00,  “Nez Perce Tribal Hatchery”

Action


The Nez Perce Tribe (NPT) has requested a within-year budget modification for the Nez Perce Tribal Hatchery (Project #1983-350-00).  The request is for an additional  $204,430 to address changes to the water supply system and the addition of two intermediate rearing channels.  The Council staff will present this request to both the Fish and Wildlife Committee and the Council at your meeting in June. 
Recommendation

1.  Council staff supports the requested modification to the water supply system.  The improvements are warranted and should be approved at a cost of  $80,430.

2. Council staff does not have a recommendation  regarding the request for two intermediate rearing channels.  The request for the channels raises policy and procedural issues that need to be discussed at the Fish and Wildlife Committee level.
Background

The Nez Perce Tribal Hatchery (NPTH) has been in the Council's program since 1982.  The NPTH was originally conceived to produce juvenile spring chinook and juvenile fall chinook for supplementation of existing populations in the Clearwater River Subbasin.  The facilities associated with this project include a central incubation/rearing/acclimation facility at Allotment 1705, a rearing and adult holding facility at Sweetwater Springs and five satellite acclimation facilities in the Clearwater River Subbasin (Cedar Flats, Luke's Gulch, Newsome Creek, Yoosa/Camp Creek, and North Lapwai Valley).


At the May 17, 2000, meeting in Helena, the Council approved the Step Three (Final Design) review for the Nez Perce Tribal Hatchery.  While it approved the final designs and recommended that Bonneville fund the construction of the facilities associated with this project, the Council conditioned the approval on the following.

· Construction of all facilities associated with this project is not to exceed $16 million.

· The design and the scope of the project as outlined in the April 28, 2000, decision document.  Any significant changes in the design and scope of this project, including changes to the facilities or production, will require additional review by the Council before they are recommended for funding.

· Bonneville establishes specific cost reporting requirements for the project contractor.  These reports should document the progress of construction against the approved project budget and scope.  The Council asks that Bonneville project management staff review reports from the project contractor with Council staff at least quarterly.


To meet the $16 million construction cap, modifications to the design of the facilities were made for several of the sites.  On November 1, 2000, the Council reviewed and approved the conditions placed on the project and provided a final recommendation to Bonneville.


The budgets and phases for this project as reviewed and confirmed by the Council on November 1, 2000, and confirmed for Fiscal Year 2002 through 2004 in the provincial review, have been maintained.  To date, the expenditures remain within the $16 million budget.  


On April 25, 2003, the NPT submitted a request for additional funds to address needed improvements to the hatchery
.  Needed improvements at the hatchery are associated with the current water supply system and the addition of two intermediate rearing channels.

The two improvements associated with the water supply system encompass the pre-treatment of 600 gallons per minute (gpm) of surface water prior to disinfection for use in incubation and early rearing of fish, and the removal of coarse sand from the total 4,600 gpm surface water supply.  Problems associated with the water supply system were found during the hatchery operational tests.  It was determined that some equipment did not meet design specifications, and concentrations of solids in the river water exceeded the data available in the performance specifications.  

 The pre-treatment system is covered in the construction specifications and equipment warranty
.   In addition, in coordination with Bonneville, the manufacturer is providing new filtration equipment to handle the increased concentration of surface water solids. The cost associated with this equipment is $29,000.  

The removal of coarse sand from the surface water supply is an overall enhancement above the original design parameters.  The need to remove coarse sand from the  main river water supply also became apparent while testing the hatchery during  high-flow storm events. The heavy sand concentration was not predicted from the available river water quality data, and the hatchery was designed to accept the river water quality as is.  The NPT is requesting an additional sand separator. The cost of the sand separator to provide up to 4,600 gpm of general rearing water is $174,000.


The additional two intermediate rearing channels (10’ x 100’ x 5’) are requested to address issues associated with fish size/containers/marking protocols that were not identified during the design phase of the hatchery.  The production plan as designed anticipated the marking (using half-length coded wire tags) of fish at 383 fish per pound as the fish were moved from the indoor troughs to the acclimation ponds and the satellite facilities.  Recent studies have indicated that half-length coded wire tags are not appropriate for chinook due to the data loss associated with them.  To accommodate the full-length coded wire tags the fish will need to be reared to a larger size.  The containers that are currently part of the on-site NPTH are not designed to accommodate this additional growth period (approximately six weeks).   These containers include the “S ponds”/raceways and the rock-lined acclimation ponds.  The two intermediate rearing channels are estimated to cost  $124,000.

Currently the NPT request is being reviewed by the CBFWA.  The CBFWA review will only consider the biological issues associated with the request.  It is anticipated that the Council will receive the CBFWA  recommendation on June 9, 2003. 

Analysis

As part of the final Council decision the Council approved temporary/potable equipment, office/lab/fish husbandry equipment, O&M manuals and facility startup as part of the Fiscal Year 2001 and 2002 budgets at $2,166,110 and $3,035,000, respectfully
.  It seems that some of this equipment was not purchased as anticipated in Fiscal Year 2001 and 2002. In an effort to reduce the total cost (i.e. $327,000) associated with the request, the NPT analyzed what items remained to be purchased and identified a cost savings of $122,570.  This savings reduces the total request to $204,430.

1.
Council staff supports the requested modification to the water supply system and that the improvements identified are warranted and should be approved at a cost of  $80,430.

Council staff recommends that the modifications to the water supply system regarding the pre-treatment system and sand separator be approved. The needed improvements to the water supply system are reasonable and are to be expected as part of a start-up for a newly constructed hatchery.  Savings identified, $122,570, by the NPT in the budget approved by the Council for the “removable equipment costs” be applied to the anticipated costs for the pre-treatment system ($29,000) and sand separator  ($174,000).   The total cost associated with the request after the savings have been deducted is $80,430.  Council staff recommends that the $80,430 be reallocated from capital funds.  
2.
Council staff does not provide a recommendation regarding the request for two intermediate rearing channels.  The request for the channels raises policy and procedural issues that need to be discussed at the Fish and Wildlife Committee level.

The change in marking protocols (e.g. tagging equipment and switch to full-length coded wire tags) and the resulting container issue is a scope change to what was reviewed and approved in 2000.  The Council staff has reservations regarding this scope change and the need for two intermediate rearing channels
.  It seems that this issue has just come to the attention of the hatchery staff after a purchase of an automated marking trailer
, and determination that half-length coded wire tags are not adequate to meet their needs.  Multiple issues regarding this request have surfaced, but it seems that the facility was designed and constructed and did not account for the transitional needs of the fish
.  This was not disclosed before, and considerable time has been spent by Council staff attempting to understand the full nature of the request.

In addition, proposed changes from the “natures” rearing to “standard” rearing strategy regarding the intermediate rearing channels and containers, and the change from half-length to full-length tags, also needs to be explained.  Staff does not understand how such a disconnect could occur in a project that received such a thorough review.  It seems reasonable that these changes should be presented to the ISRP for review to ensure that the proposed changes do not have ramifications to what was initially reviewed and approved by the Council. 

In the interim the NPT can evaluate other alternatives (e.g. use the existing containers or modular tanks).  Additional attention is needed regarding the purchase of an automated marking trailer that also seems to be outside of the scope and intent of the project approved by the Council. A determination is needed to address what project elements (i.e. objectives and tasks) have been altered to provide $329,500 in “future budget surpluses” for the NPTH M&E project (#1983-350-03).  It seems that this purchase was conducted outside the established process and that it possibly was premature.  It has ramifications for the approved budget for the M&E project.  It is troublesome that “future budget surpluses” for the NPTH M&E project were put toward an automated tagging trailer prior to ensuring that the facility was adequately designed. A possible solution is to return the automated marking trailer and utilize the savings that supported the line item transfer to construct the two intermediate rearing channels.

____________________________________

w:\mf\ww\fy2003\npth\052803decdoc.doc

� Additional information was provided by a NPT presentation to the Fish and Wildlife Committee on May 6, 2003 and an additional letter to Council staff dated May 27, 2003.


� The pre-treatment element seems to be a performance issue based on the specifications as contracted.  The manufacturer has been cooperating and will be providing the necessary additional equipment to handle the specified loading at no cost.  


� At the November 1, 2000, meeting in Lewiston, the Fish and Wildlife Committee reviewed the "removable equipment costs" associated with the construction of the Nez Perce Tribal Hatchery (#198335000).  The costs, which were included as part of the annual operation and maintenance costs for the hatchery, and not included as part of the $16 million capital cost, were accepted by the Council and recommended for funding.  In providing this approval the Committee was concerned that the removable equipment costs had not been clearly identified and discussed in prior decisions regarding construction of the facilities.  To avoid this problem in the future, the Committee asked that "removable equipment costs" of this nature be included as part of the construction costs specifically identified at the time of the step reviews for capital projects.


� The staff understands that additional containers are for Phase 1 activities and support only the production levels that were approved by the Council as part of the Step Three review.  Increased production levels are dependent on future reviews and approvals (e.g. additional production and Coho).


� Per Bonneville (5-29-03, personnel communication with COTR) the automatic tagging trailer was not part of the original scope of work associated with the NPTH M&E project (#1983-350-03), but was a later line item transfer by Bonneville (recommended in November 2003).  The NPT requested (on October 17, 2002) a line item transfer totaling $329,500 to be put toward the purchase of an automated tagging trailer at a cost of $359,500.


� It is interesting to note that the capacity of the automated marking trailer can mark and/or tag fish down to 57mm in total length.  This length is slightly larger than what was original anticipated for fall chinook, at time of transfer to the acclimation facilities, of approximately 53.3mm (NPTH Master Plan, Volume 1, Biological Criteria for Design - May 3, 1999).  This implication along with the poor performance of half-length coded wire tags for chinook is most likely the primary factor for the proposed scope change. 





PAGE  
2

